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may assess a civil penalty under 30 
CFR part 1241. 

[53 FR 1272, Jan. 15, 1988, as amended at 61 
FR 5466, Feb. 12, 1996; 64 FR 43288, Aug. 10, 
1999; 73 FR 15891, Mar. 26, 2008] 

§ 1206.159 Determination of processing 
allowances. 

(a) Arm’s-length processing contracts. 
(1)(i) For processing costs incurred by a 
lessee under an arm’s-length contract, 
the processing allowance shall be the 
reasonable actual costs incurred by the 
lessee for processing the gas under that 
contract, except as provided in para-
graphs (a)(1)(ii) and (a)(1)(iii) of this 
section, subject to monitoring, review, 
audit, and adjustment. The lessee shall 
have the burden of demonstrating that 
its contract is arm’s-length. ONRR’ 
prior approval is not required before a 
lessee may deduct costs incurred under 
an arm’s-length contract. The lessee 
must claim a processing allowance by 
reporting it as a separate entry on the 
Form ONRR–2014. 

(ii) In conducting reviews and audits, 
ONRR will examine whether the con-
tract reflects more than the consider-
ation actually transferred either di-
rectly or indirectly from the lessee to 
the processor for the processing. If the 
contract reflects more than the total 
consideration, then the ONRR may re-
quire that the processing allowance be 
determined in accordance with para-
graph (b) of this section. 

(iii) If ONRR determines that the 
consideration paid pursuant to an 
arm’s-length processing contract does 
not reflect the reasonable value of the 
processing because of misconduct by or 
between the contracting parties, or be-
cause the lessee otherwise has breached 
its duty to the lessor to market the 
production for the mutual benefit of 
the lessee and lessor, then ONRR shall 
require that the processing allowance 
be determined in accordance with para-
graph (b) of this section. When ONRR 
determines that the value of the proc-
essing may be unreasonable, ONRR will 
notify the lessee and give the lessee an 
opportunity to provide written infor-
mation justifying the lessee’s proc-
essing costs. 

(2) If an arm’s-length processing con-
tract includes more than one gas plant 
product and the processing costs at-

tributable to each product can be de-
termined from the contract, then the 
processing costs for each gas plant 
product shall be determined in accord-
ance with the contract. No allowance 
may be taken for the costs of proc-
essing lease production which is not 
royalty-bearing. 

(3) If an arm’s-length processing con-
tract includes more than one gas plant 
product and the processing costs at-
tributable to each product cannot be 
determined from the contract, the les-
see shall propose an allocation proce-
dure to ONRR. The lessee may use its 
proposed allocation procedure until 
ONRR issues its determination. The 
lessee shall submit all relevant data to 
support its proposal. ONRR shall then 
determine the processing allowance 
based upon the lessee’s proposal and 
any additional information ONRR 
deems necessary. No processing allow-
ance will be granted for the costs of 
processing lease production which is 
not royalty bearing. The lessee must 
submit the allocation proposal within 3 
months of claiming the allocated de-
duction on Form ONRR–2014. 

(4) Where the lessee’s payments for 
processing under an arm’s-length con-
tract are not based on a dollar per unit 
basis, the lessee shall convert whatever 
consideration is paid to a dollar value 
equivalent for the purposes of this sec-
tion. 

(b) Non-arm’s-length or no contract. (1) 
If a lessee has a non-arm’s-length proc-
essing contract or has no contract, in-
cluding those situations where the les-
see performs processing for itself, the 
processing allowance will be based 
upon the lessee’s reasonable actual 
costs as provided in this paragraph. All 
processing allowances deducted under a 
non-arm’s-length or no-contract situa-
tion are subject to monitoring, review, 
audit, and adjustment. The lessee must 
claim a processing allowance by re-
flecting it as a separate entry on the 
Form ONRR–2014. When necessary or 
appropriate, ONRR may direct a lessee 
to modify its estimated or actual proc-
essing allowance. 

(2) The processing allowance for non- 
arm’s-length or no-contract situations 
shall be based upon the lessee’s actual 
costs for processing during the report-
ing period, including operating and 
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maintenance expenses, overhead, and 
either depreciation and a return on 
undepreciated capital investment in 
accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(iv)(A) 
of this section, or a cost equal to the 
initial depreciable investment in the 
processing plant multiplied by a rate of 
return in accordance with paragraph 
(b)(2)(iv)(B) of this section. Allowable 
capital costs are generally those costs 
for depreciable fixed assets (including 
costs of delivery and installation of 
capital equipment) which are an inte-
gral part of the processing plant. 

(i) Allowable operating expenses in-
clude: Operations supervision and engi-
neering; operations labor; fuel; utili-
ties; materials; ad valorem property 
taxes; rent; supplies; and any other di-
rectly allocable and attributable oper-
ating expense which the lessee can doc-
ument. 

(ii) Allowable maintenance expenses 
include: Maintenance of the processing 
plant; maintenance of equipment; 
maintenance labor; and other directly 
allocable and attributable maintenance 
expenses which the lessee can docu-
ment. 

(iii) Overhead directly attributable 
and allocable to the operation and 
maintenance of the processing plant is 
an allowable expense. State and Fed-
eral income taxes and severance taxes, 
including royalties, are not allowable 
expenses. 

(iv) A lessee may use either deprecia-
tion or a return on depreciable capital 
investment. When a lessee has elected 
to use either method for a processing 
plant, the lessee may not later elect to 
change to the other alternative with-
out approval of the ONRR. 

(A) To compute depreciation, the les-
see may elect to use either a straight- 
line depreciation method based on the 
life of equipment or on the life of the 
reserves which the processing plant 
services, or a unit-of-production meth-
od. After an election is made, the les-
see may not change methods without 
ONRR approval. A change in ownership 
of a processing plant shall not alter the 
depreciation schedule established by 
the original processor/lessee for pur-
poses of the allowance calculation. 
With or without a change in ownership, 
a processing plant shall be depreciated 
only once. Equipment shall not be de-

preciated below a reasonable salvage 
value. 

(B) The ONRR shall allow as a cost 
an amount equal to the allowable ini-
tial capital investment in the proc-
essing plant multiplied by the rate of 
return determined pursuant to para-
graph (b)(2)(v) of this section. No allow-
ance shall be provided for depreciation. 
This alternative shall apply only to 
plants first placed in service after 
March 1, 1988. 

(v) The rate of return must be the in-
dustrial rate associated with Standard 
and Poor’s BBB rating. The rate of re-
turn must be the monthly average rate 
as published in Standard and Poor’s 
Bond Guide for the first month for 
which the allowance is applicable. The 
rate must be redetermined at the be-
ginning of each subsequent calendar 
year. 

(3) The processing allowance for each 
gas plant product shall be determined 
based on the lessee’s reasonable and ac-
tual cost of processing the gas. Alloca-
tion of costs to each gas plant product 
shall be based upon generally accepted 
accounting principles. The lessee may 
not take an allowance for the costs of 
processing lease production which is 
not royalty bearing. 

(4) A lessee may apply to ONRR for 
an exception from the requirement 
that it compute actual costs in accord-
ance with paragraphs (b)(1) through 
(b)(3) of this section. The ONRR may 
grant the exception only if: (i) The les-
see has arm’s-length contracts for 
processing other gas production at the 
same processing plant; and (ii) at least 
50 percent of the gas processed annu-
ally at the plant is processed pursuant 
to arm’s-length processing contracts; if 
the ONRR grants the exception, the 
lessee shall use as its processing allow-
ance the volume weighted average 
prices charged other persons pursuant 
to arm’s-length contracts for proc-
essing at the same plant. 

(c) Reporting requirements—(1) Arm’s- 
length contracts. (i) The lessee must no-
tify ONRR of an allowance based on in-
curred costs by using a separate entry 
on the Form ONRR–2014. 
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(ii) ONRR may require that a lessee 
submit arm’s-length processing con-
tracts and related documents. Docu-
ments shall be submitted within a rea-
sonable time, as determined by ONRR. 

(2) Non-arm’s-length or no contract. (i) 
The lessee must notify ONRR of an al-
lowance based on the incurred costs by 
using a separate entry on the Form 
ONRR–2014. 

(ii) For new processing plants, the 
lessee’s initial deduction shall include 
estimates of the allowable gas proc-
essing costs for the applicable period. 
Cost estimates shall be based upon the 
most recently available operations 
data for the plant or, if such data are 
not available, the lessee shall use esti-
mates based upon industry data for 
similar gas processing plants. 

(iii) Upon request by ONRR, the les-
see shall submit all data used to pre-
pare the allowance deduction. The data 
shall be provided within a reasonable 
period of time, as determined by 
ONRR. 

(iv) If the lessee is authorized to use 
the volume weighted average prices 
charged other persons as its processing 
allowance in accordance with para-
graph (b)(4) of this section, it shall fol-
low the reporting requirements of para-
graph (c)(1) of this section. 

(d) Interest. (1) If a lessee deducts a 
processing allowance on its Form 
ONRR–2014 that exceeds 662⁄3 percent of 
the value of the gas processed without 
obtaining prior approval of ONRR 
under § 1206.158, the lessee shall pay in-
terest on the excess allowance amount 
taken from the date such amount is 
taken to the date the lessee files an ex-
ception request with ONRR. 

(2) If a lessee erroneously reports a 
processing allowance which results in 
an underpayment of royalties, interest 
shall be paid on the amount of that un-
derpayment. 

(3) Interest required to be paid by 
this section shall be determined in ac-
cordance with § 1218.54 of this chapter. 

(e) Adjustments. (1) If the actual proc-
essing allowance is less than the 
amount the lessee has taken on Form 
ONRR–2014 for each month during the 
allowance reporting period, the lessee 
shall pay additional royalties due plus 
interest computed under § 1218.54 of 
this chapter from the allowance report-

ing period when the lessee took the de-
duction to the date the lessee repays 
the difference to ONRR. If the actual 
processing allowance is greater than 
the amount the lessee has taken on 
Form ONRR–2014 for each month dur-
ing the allowance reporting period, the 
lessee shall be entitled to a credit with 
interest. 

(2) For lessees processing production 
from onshore Federal leases, the lessee 
must submit a corrected Form ONRR– 
2014 to reflect actual costs, together 
with any payment, in accordance with 
instructions provided by ONRR. 

(3) For lessees processing gas produc-
tion from leases on the OCS, if the les-
see’s estimated processing allowance 
exceeds the allowance based on actual 
costs, the lessee must submit a cor-
rected Form ONRR–2014 to reflect ac-
tual costs, together with its payment, 
in accordance with instructions pro-
vided by ONRR. If the lessee’s esti-
mated costs were less than the actual 
costs, the refund procedure will be 
specified by ONRR. 

(f) Other processing cost determinations. 
The provisions of this section shall 
apply to determine processing costs 
when establishing value using a net 
back valuation procedure or any other 
procedure that requires deduction of 
processing costs. 

[53 FR 1272, Jan. 15, 1988, as amended at 53 
FR 45762, Nov. 14, 1988; 61 FR 5466, Feb. 12, 
1996; 64 FR 43288, Aug. 10, 1999; 73 FR 15891, 
Mar. 26, 2008] 

§ 1206.160 Operating allowances. 

Notwithstanding any other provi-
sions in these regulations, an operating 
allowance may be used for the purpose 
of computing payment obligations 
when specified in the notice of sale and 
the lease. The allowance amount or 
formula shall be specified in the notice 
of sale and in the lease agreement. 

[61 FR 3804, Feb. 2, 1996] 

Subpart E—Indian Gas 

SOURCE: 64 FR 43515, Aug. 10, 1999, unless 
otherwise noted. 
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